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Editorial 
 

Well Spring is nearly here so time to get up off the armchair 

and get out to join in all the excellent events outlined below. 

The Forum will be firming up plans for Brecknock History 

Week at their next meeting so make sure your ideas get 

through to it. There are an interesting mix of articles in this 

issue and I hope they will stimulate ideas and other articles 

for the next issue. 

Hanes will be published every 3 months. The next edition is 

to be published  May 1
st
 2016. Please email any articles or 

information about events etc. with the heading "HANES" to  

alan.j.nicholls@btinternet.com  by April 29th. 2016. 

 

IntroducingThe Forum 

 

BRECKNOCK MUSEUM 

Contact: Nigel Blackamore, Senior Curator Tel.  01874 624121 

 

BRECKNOCK SOCIETY AND MUSEUM FRIENDS 

Contact: Elaine Starling  Tel.  01874  711484 

 

BRECON LIBRARY 

Contact: 01874 623346 
 

BRECONSHIRE  LOCAL & FAMILY HISTORY SOCIETY 

Contact: Hilary Williams  Alison Noble 

Tel. 01874 624432  Tel. 01874 620133 

email: chair@blfhs.co.uk  

 

 

BUILTH  WELLS & DISTRICT HERITAGE SOCIETY 

Contact: Anna Page Tel. 01982 553376 

 

 

 

 

CHRIST COLLEGE ARCHIVE 

Contact: Felicity Kilpatrick Tel. 01874 615440 

 

CRAI & DISTRICT LOCAL HISTORY ARCHIVE 

Contact: Frances Jenkins      Liz Matthews 

Tel. 01874  636990                Tel. 01874  636797 

 

CRICKHOWELL DISTRICT ARCHIVE CENTRE 

Contact: Angela Waring   Tel.  01873 810922 

                

CRICKHOWELL & DISTRICT HISTORY SOCIETY 

Contact: Carol Jenkins  Tel. 01873 812184 

 

HAY HISTORY GROUP 

Contact: Clare Purcell Tel: 07717312286 

 

LLANGAMMARCH WELLS LOCAL  HISTORY SOCIETY 

Contact: Gaynor Williams  Kay Coldrick, 

Tel 01591 620368   Tel. 01591 610123 

 
LLANGYNIDR LOCAL HISTORY SOCIETY 

Contact: Jan Bailey Tel: 07766010090 

Ann Jessopp:  dfjessopp@btinternet.com 

 

LLANWRTYD  & DISTRICT HERITAGE & ARTS CENTRE  

Rob Thomas  r.w.thomas@talk21.com Tel. 01591 610661 

Administrative Officer       admin@llanwrtydhrg.com        

Tel. 01591 610067  Website is:  www.llanwrtydhistorygroup.com 

 

LLYN SYFADDAN HISTORY GROUP  

Roger Reese  rogerreese2002@yahoo.co.uk 

 

PONTNEATHVAUGHAN LOCAL HISTORY SOCIETY 

Contact: Stephen Morris   Tel.  01639 720728 

 

POWYS COUNTY ARCHIVE OFFICE 

email: (archives@powys.gov.uk)  
website:  (www.powys.gov.uk/archives) 
 
POWYS FAMILY HISTORY SOCIETY 

Contact: Sheila Leitch Tel: 01497 847354 

 

REGIMENTAL MUSEUM OF THE ROYAL WELSH 

Contact: Richard Davies / Celia Green Tel. 01874  613310 

 

TALGARTH AND DISTRICT HISTORICAL SOCIETY 

Contact: Jan Hughes Tel. 01874 711397 

 

WELSH HISTORIC GARDENS TRUST 

Contact: Elizabeth Siberry Tel: 01873 812169 

YSTRADGYNLAIS FAMILY HISTORY SOCIETY 

Contact: Caryl Jones  Tel. 01269  825306 

alan.j.nicholls@btinternet.com%20%20
mailto:admin@llanwrtydhrg.com
mailto:archives@powys.gov.uk
http://www.powys.gov.uk/archives
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News AND EVENTS 

 

Brecon Beacons National Park 
Young Archaeologists’ Club 

The Brecon Beacons Young Archaeologists’ Club is part of a 
network of Young Archaeologists’ Clubs across Wales, and 
the UK, administered by the Council for British Archaeology.  
YAC is the only UK-wide club for young people up to the age 
of 17 interested in archaeology. YAC’s vision is for all young 
people to have opportunities to be inspired and excited by 
archaeology, and to empower them to help shape its future. 
The Brecon Beacons Young Archaeologists’ Club was 
established by a group of local volunteers in order to fill a 
gap in the provision of YAC branches in the Brecon Beacons 
and the Usk Valley.  Brecon Beacons YAC is supported by 
the Brecon Beacons National Park Authority.   
You can find out more about the Brecon Beacons Young 
Archaeologists’ Club by visiting our blog 
http://bbyac.wordpress.com/ 
To register an interest in joining the club, or find out about 
our next session please contact Branch Leader Natalie Ward  
01874 624437   natalie.ward@beacons-npa.gov.uk 
 

Brecknock History Forum 
The latest meeting of the Forum was at Llangasty Village 
Hall 27 November 2015 
 
John Gibbs explained how this informal Forum came 
together re “The 200 Anniversary celebrations of Mon. and 
Brecon Canal”.  He listed events since:  1914 1st World War 
and Treasures of Breconshire which have taken place during 
“History Week” celebrated in September alongside the 
Open Doors Event.   Hanes, goes out by email and acts as a 
conduit for all the groups. Members were asked to make 
sure that information is distributed and is photocopied for 
local Libraries. It contains information about events in 
Breconshire but links across borders into Radnorshire and 
Monmouthshire are welcome.  
Geoff Williams reported on attending meeting of the 
Llanthony and District Group which has started recently. He 
brought to the attention of the Forum, the very early maps 
of the Black Mountains that this group was selling for £10. 
John reported that he had given a talk to this group. The 
group owes its origin to the Landmark Trust’s  work on the 
restoration of Llwyn Celyn, one of the most important hall 
houses in Wales. 
John introduced the new editor of Brycheiniog, Mike 
Williams. Mike updated the Forum on how he hoped that 
Brycheiniog, which is the Journal of the BS&MF, could make 
an important contribution to the work of local history 
societies right across Breconshire.  In addition to research 
articles, a category of ‘notes and queries’ was to be 
included. Also book reviews are to be re-introduced and 
‘letters to the Editor’ will be included.   The volumes up to 
2004 are on line and can be accessed via the National 
Library of Wales website.  This website is due to be re-
vamped by Easter 2016, and more recent issues should then 
become available. 
Contributions will be accepted in Welsh and English.  

Translations of Welsh articles will be put on the website.  
Mike is happy to talk to any member of the Forum about a 
possible article or short note either on the phone or by 
email. 
Richard Phipps – Keep Wales Tidy (Project Co-ordinator) is 
involved in a project which is recording and conserving Holy 
Wells, Wells, Sacred Springs and Springs in Wales. In 2017, 
Visit Wales has adopted the theme “Myths and Legends”. 
And this project links in with this theme. He referred to the 
“Maendu” Well in Brecon, the Cathedral Well, the Well at 
Llandewi, and the Well at Patrishow. 
A contact was established between Alan Nicholls and Geoff 
Williams over records held at the Glanusk Estate which hold 
a wealth of information about the Glanusk Breconshire 
estates. 
Sheila Lovell of Talgarth History Society reported on the talk 
given by Jill Fawke the previous evening re: Tregunter 
House (Dissertation for a BA degree). The group hopes to 
publish a book very soon on Talgarth’s 1st World War 
connections. Future talks will be on a) the De Winton’s of 
Glasbury (Ken Jones), b) Brontes and the Condition of 
England (R. Walker)   c) Gentrification of Wales. 
Llyn Syfaddan are digitising information re: The Railway 
project. “The Marquis of Bute” forthcoming talk by David 
Mitchell 
Steve Morris of Brecon  U3A reported Brecon World War 1 
project nearly completed: website and book up and running 
by March 2016. At the last meeting, Steve proposed 
creating a Brecknock Digest.  He has discussed it with Roger 
Rees and would like to put a proposal for discussion at the 
next meeting. Elaine Starling  reported that 25th February  
Chris Musson, one of the authors of Above Brecknock will 
be in the Studio at the Theatre  for the afternoon. The 
meetings of Brecon U3A take place on a weekly basis on a 
Thursday Afternoon in the Theatre. The programme can be 
found on the Brecon U3A website. (We have an eclectic 
programme for 39 weeks per year. You can attend as a 
visitor for £1.00) 
Greg Varney of Boughrood talked about the “Dead House” 
in Boughrood.   He is particularly interested in the Railway 
from Three Cocks to Builth. It was suggested by Alan 
Nicholls that a Railway and Tramroad Group of enthusiasts 
should get together to discuss common interests.    
Clive Grant of Crickhowell History Group outlined the 
programme (a) Roger Reese “Talyllyn Railway; (b) Elizabeth 
Sibery “ Crickhowell’s Crusader. The Children’s History Prize 
has been extended to Include Crickhowell and Llangatock. 
Geoff  Williams reported that a book on Crickhowell  in the 
1st World War  (Associate Editor Ryland Wallace), is due to 
be published soon. At the moment Geoff has a dearth of 
volunteers for the Centre. 
Alison Noble announced that Hilary Williams was stepping 
down as Chair  of  Brecknock Family History.   
It was agreed that the Forum  should consider the title 
“Myths and Legends” as the theme for History Week in 
September 2016. (NB work is needed in 2016 if this is to be 
the Visit Wales theme for 2017). 
Next meeting will take place on Friday 12th February 2016 at 
10.30 am in the Committee Room at Talgarth Town Hall. 
 

 

http://bbyac.wordpress.com/
mailto:natalie.ward@beacons-npa.gov.uk
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Brecknock Society and Museum Friends 

 

'Museums, Stories and Samuel Taylor Coleridge  
 
Mary-Ann Constantine from the Centre of Advanced Welsh 
and Celtic Studies at the University of Wales has a particular 
interest in the late eighteenth-century – the great and 
obsessive era of ‘collecting’ which laid the foundations of 
the modern museum. In a talk to the Brecknock Society  & 
Museum Friends  in the Muse (The Old Museum), 
Glamorgan Street Brecon, on Tuesday February 23rd she  
will bring together elements of her current interest in travel 
writing and collecting in Romantic-era Wales, with a more 
personal perspective on how museums, and the objects in 
them, can generate stories and exert their fascination on 
individuals in quite different ways. She will also talk about 
and read from her recently-published novel Star-Shot, 
which is set in and around the National Museum of Wales, 
Cardiff. 
Mary-Ann is also on the Committee of the ‘Coleridge in 
Wales 2016 Festival’. in 1794 the poet Samuel Taylor 
Coleridge dropped out of Cambridge University and 
travelled around Wales dreaming of founding a new, fairer 
society. This walking tour was bold and revolutionary.  
Walking then was unfashionable and thought of as vulgar: 
society was not interested in mountains!  Coleridge came to 
experience Welsh landscape, beauty, inspiration and to 
dream of a transformed society based on equality of 
opportunity and spirit. Wales influenced his poetry, and 
2016 marks the 200th anniversary of the publication of his 
mid-life classic Biographia Literaria. This  summer, singer 
and facilitator Richard Parry will set out with a band of 
artists, poets, musicians, actors, environmentalists, 
philosophers, politicians, theologians, cooks and story-
tellers on the route of his two tours of Wales. Some of the 
events will take place in our area: further details in our next 
issue. 

 Ψ¢ƘŜ ±ŜǊƴŀŎǳƭŀǊ .ǳƛƭŘƛƴƎǎ ƻŦ .ǊŜŎƻƴǎƘƛǊŜΩ 

  

 

Llanerch-y-cawr in northern Breconshire: a classic long 
house 
 
The houses of the Breconshire countryside can tell a 
remarkable story. In a talk at Theatr Brycheiniog on Friday 
March 18th at 7.00pm, Richard Suggett from the Royal 
Commission on Ancient and Historic Monuments in Wales 
will describe how vernacular buildings reveal the 
craftsmanship and ways of life of medieval and early-
modern Brecknock. 
       It is particularly good that Richard should be telling us 
the story of the Breconshire house at this time since it 

provides an opportunity to celebrate the ground-breaking 
work, some 50 years ago, of two experts - Stanley Jones (of 
Sheffield University) and John Smith (of what was then the 
Royal Commission on Ancient Monuments, England).   
Under the inspirational leadership of Deiniol Williams, the 
Chief Education Officer for Breconshire, these two men 
worked with primary school teachers and their pupils to 
identify and describe hundreds of old houses across the 
county and to publish their findings in our journal 
Brycheiniog.  Richard will provide an account of this work 
and go on to tell the current story of our vernacular 
buildings as illuminated by recent scholarship and new 
techniques – such as the use of tree-ring dating to 
determine the precise age of some of the construction 
timbers.  

Brecon Beacons Trust 

One of Wales’ leading environmental charities has launched 
a new project to give ancient holy wells in the Brecon 
Beacons a new lease of life and you can be involved!  

Funded by the Brecon Beacons Trust Keep Wales Tidy’s 
Brecon Well-Being Project will identify and map some of the 
key sites in the area and raise awareness of the importance 
of holy wells and springs, celebrating their heritage, stories 
and traditions.  

You are invited to find out more about the project and share 
your ideas at a special workshop being held at Brecon 
Cathedral on Saturday 27 February, 10.30am-12.00pm.  

Everyone is welcome at the free event, which will feature a 
fascinating talk from renowned author, Phil Cope, about the 
wells and springs of Wales and the Brecon Beacons.  

Refreshments will be provided and there will even be an 
opportunity to visit the historic Priory Well, situated behind 
the Cathedral.  

For further details and to register your attendance please 
contact Richard Phipps on 02920 726977, or email 
richard.phipps@keepwalestidy.org  

 

Breconshire Local & Family History 
Society 

Calendar of Meetings 
For the remainder of this year, our monthly public meeting 
will continue to be held on the first Wednesday in the 
month at Brecon Library, even though the Library is closed 
to the public on that day.  Non-members pay £1 admission. 
Access will be via the Library lift from the Library’s garage 
area in Bell Lane.  
 
There is no meeting in December. 
 
All enquiries to Mrs Hilary Williams at chair@blfhs.co.uk  or 
telephone 01874 624432.  Website is www.blfhs.co.uk 

 
 
 
 

mailto:richard.phipps@keepwalestidy.org
chair@blfhs.co.uk%20%20
www.blfhs.co.uk


                                                                                                            4   

Builth Wells Heritage Society 
 
12 Feb 2016  Neil Hook - The Mabinogion and its Builth 
Connection 
11 March 2016 - AGM and Report on Normandy Trip 
8 April 2016 Colin Hughes A Lost Gem: the Mid-Wales 
Railway 
13 May 2016 - Chris Musson Flying Here and There: Aerial 
Archaeology in Breconshire  and Radnorshire 
10 June2016  - Bill Britnell Llanelwedd Rocks: Farming on 
the Edge in the C17th to early C18th 
 

Crickhowell & District History Society 
 
Wednesday February 24th 
Annual General Meeting 
Parish Hall, Church Lane 7.30 pm 
 

Hay History Group 
The next meeting of Hay History Group is on 3rd February at 
the Three Tuns, Hay, at 7.30pm. Chairman Alan Nicholls will 
give a presentation about the Glanusk Documents which he 
has recorded recently.  Alan also recently published the 
Second Edition of his "Historical Directory of Hay on Wye" 
which records the history of every house in Hay town which 
was on the 1911 census. This second edition has the 
addition of research from the National Library of Wales, 
Powys Archives and Hereford Archives. The book can be 
bought online at www.lulu.com. 
 
A project to save further structural deterioration of the 
Salem Chapel at Bell Bank is being progressed by several 
members of the History Group.  Jones and Fraser Traditional 
Builders are to look at emergency work on  the roof. They 
said fixing it would be relatively easy, but the presence of 
possible dry rot could be more of an issue. The key problem 
remains  about who owns the building. The group cannot 
step in with any form of restoration plan until they know 
who owns the lease. An 1814 indenture establishes Salem 
Chapel and burial grounds, implying that there was nothing 
on the site prior to that date, but the site of the schoolroom 
is said to be older, dating to the 1600’s. 
 
Dave Bennett showed the group a collection of brass 
rubbings that have been donated to Hay Dial-a-Ride to sell 
in order to raise funds. Does anyone know anything about 
brass rubbings, or how to identify and value them? If so 
please contact Dave: dbennett195@btinternet.com 
 
For more information about us visit 
www.hayhistorygroup.co.uk and www.haytours.org  
  

Powys Family History Society 
(Brecknock Group) 

 

Meetings are held at the new Kensington  Church, 
Watergate, at 7.30, unless otherwise stated.  There is free 
parking in the Watergate Car Park, close to the church.  
 

The Brecknock Group is undertaking a number of projects 

during the coming year.  All members are invited to take part 

in these activities and offers to help are welcome. 

Training/help will be given where requested. The Group is 

interested to hear any suggestions for further projects. 

 

Monday 29th February 2016 7.30 pm 
A talk on Family History and D. N.A by Mrs Barbara Lloyd. 
Monday March 2016  TBC 
Mr Jonathan Davies is giving a talk on The Life and Times of 
Epynt. 
Monday 25th April 2016  7.30pm 
Mrs Celia Morgan is giving a talk on Penderyn & 
Surrounding District. 
Monday 23rd May 2016  Time to be confirmed 
A Visit to Sardis Chapel Cwmcamllais with Reverend Michael 
Hodgson & Members. 
Monday 27th June  2016  7.30pm   
Brecknockshire Group A.G.M. and Research evening. 
Monday 25th July, 2016 7.30pm 
History of Bronllys Hospital Talk by Mr John Powell. 
 

Cardiff University 
 

 
 
Saturday July 16th 2016  - Living off the Land 
A study day on agriculture in Wales between c. 400 and 
1600 AD. At John Percival Building, Cardiff University.  
Agriculture lay at the heart of medieval society, yet our 
understanding of some fundamental aspects of Welsh 
agricultural systems is limited. Key questions include: how 
did the agricultural systems of Wales operate between c. 
400 and 1600 AD? What light do they cast on the material 
evidence for life in the contemporary landscape? How 
similar or different was Wales to other areas or Britain and 
Ireland? Can we identify change over time? How do we go 
about researching early Welsh agriculture? This study-day 
will explore these questions by offering expert overviews of 
the understanding of medieval agricultural systems, and will 
present some recent Welsh case studies. Among the 
themes that it hopes to cover will be the use of infield-
outfield systems; seasonal land use and its impact on 
territorial and estate structures; and how these can be 
investigated using a wide array of complementary 
approaches that include maps, place-names, documentary 
records, archaeological field survey and environmental 
analyses.      
 
£30 standard £15 student - (lunch included)  
 

http://www.hayhistorygroup.co.uk/
http://www.haytours.org/
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Speakers confirmed for 16th July: 
David Austin – ‘Byw ar y Mynydd’: an historic landscape of 
living among the uplands of Wales 
Rhiannon Comeau – ‘In rodwallis’ – medieval agriculture in 
Welsh north Pembrokeshire 
Tudur Davis - Culture, climate, coulter and conflict: pollen 
studies from medieval Wales 
Della Hooke – Resource management of seasonal pastures 
– some English/ Welsh comparisons 
Mick Monk - Changing perspectives of early medieval Irish 
farming 
Stephen Rippon - The Fields of Britannia: continuity and 
change in the early medieval landscape 
Sara Elin Roberts - Living off the land in medieval Welsh law 
Andy Seaman and Alice Forward – Settlement and 
Agriculture in medieval south-east Wales 
Bob Silvester – The archaeology of the agrarian landscapes 
of medieval north-east/central Wales 
 
Further Information to be posted shortly, but for queries 
please email: andy.seaman@canterbury.ac.uk or 
rhiannon.comeau.10@ucl.ac.uk  
https://www.canterbury.ac.uk/arts-and-humanities/school-
of-humanities/archaeology/conferences/living-off-the-
land.aspx  
Organized in association with the Early Medieval Wales 
Archaeology Research Group, Canterbury Christ Church 
University, Cardiff University, and UCL  
 

How to Produce a Lidar Map 
Alan Nicholls 

 

 
Lidar map of Hay on Wye 

 
I went to the Smith-Soldat Memorial Lecture at the Hay 
Festival Winter Weekend where the guest speaker was 
landscape historian David Lovelace, who uses a combination 
of ancient maps and modern digital technology to reveal 
the hidden history of landscapes. During his talk David 
touched briefly on the availability of LiDAR data – an aerial 
map created by laser scans – which is now freely available 
online.  LiDAR data now covers 72% of England and much of 
Wales, mainly flood plains, coastal zones and urban areas.  
The output maps contain amazing detail of the terrain and 

can show up many features which cannot be seen from the 

ground. 

 

So having piqued my interest I went online to try to 

download and produce a LIDAR map of the Hay on Wye 

area.  The first thing I found was that the whole process was 

awash with specialist jargon. The data had been produced by 

the Environment Agency for use by scientists and specialists 

to map flood-planes.  I am no scientist but I persevered and 

eventually produced my map. I thought others may like to do 

the same for their area of interest so read on for a simple?? 

guide to LIDAR mapping. 

 

First I think you will need a fast computer with a lot of spare 

memory otherwise things may take a very long time to 

compute. I am only going to look at Welsh data - there are 

maps for England as well. You should know that the data 

released is not complete. Also there are several different sets 

of data from 25cm. to 2metre data. This seems to mean that 

the map produced has contours of between 25 cm and 2 

metres. Much of Wales has only been surveyed at 2 metre 

contour sensitivity - which is the case for Hay on Wye. 

 

First you need a program to interpret the data. The program 

you need is QGIS and is pretty big - 1GB -  which you will 

download - it can be found at 

https://www.qgis.org/en/site/forusers/download.html  

You need to download (depending on your computer 

operating system) either the 64bit or 32 bit program. Just 

follow the instructions to download and set it up on your 

computer. 

 

Next you will need the raw data.  
For this go to 

http://lle.wales.gov.uk/GridProducts#data=LidarComposite
Dataset 
This will take you to a page which gives all the datasets. Try 

downloading 2 metre DSM data first. The DTM data gives a 

Bare Earth map which removes trees, houses etc, from the 

final map. 

Click on the Download button then Download a specific area 

tab. 

This should give you a map of Wales divided into squares. 

Highlight the square you want and then click "download 

products for selected area tab. 

Click the LiDAR Composite Dataset-DSM-2m-ASC-SO?? 

tab.   Save the data - it should appear in the Windows - 

Download Folder on your computer. Each file of  this data is 

a small area or tile of the complete map. It has to be 

interpreted by the QGIS program. 

 

From here I will leave you in the hands of the Swaledale and 

Arkengarthdale Archaeology Group who have produced an 

online document which describes the process of interpreting 

the data.  

https://www.swaag.org/LIDAR/LIDAR.htm   

You need to start at Method 2 to merge the files you have 

downloaded. Don't be put off  by the diagram produced from 

this as you need to then go to Method 1 to produce your 

final map. 

The whole process is difficult but the results can be 

spectacular and well worth several hours toil. 

Good luck!! 

mailto:andy.seaman@canterbury.ac.uk
mailto:rhiannon.comeau.10@ucl.ac.uk

